	Application Number
	WSCC/028/21

	Location
	Rock Common Quarry, The Hollow, Washington, Pulborough, RH20 3DA

	Proposal
	The continued winning, working and processing of sand from the existing Rock Common Quarry, the importation of inert classified engineering and restoration material, the stockpiling and treating of the imported material, the placement of the imported material within the quarry void and the restoration and landscaping of the quarry

	Applicant
	Dudman (Rock Common) Limited and The Wiston Estate

	Grid Reference
	512616 113483




Conclusion: No ecological objection


Comment:
The overall master plan is ambitious in seeking to maximise the diversity of habitats possible within the constraints of the site. It represents a substantial improvement on the original restoration scheme. 

The surveys revealed a breeding bird assemblage largely comprising common and widespread species but also including peregrine falcon and a breeding colony of sand martin.  Surveys confirmed the presence of common dormice, reptiles, a diverse invertebrate assemblage and an active badger set.

A range of mitigation measures have been outlined in the assessment which provides details of how protected and notable species or habitats will be either protected through the establishment phase of the restoration or how appropriate replacement habitats or features will be created to produce either positive impacts for biodiversity or ensure any negative effects are minimised.

Bare sand appears limited beach and soft cliff faces.  However, the long-term woodland and landscape management plan makes provision for the maintenance of bare sandy ground.  The invertebrate surveys have revealed that the quarry pit supports a rich assemblage of solitary bees and wasps, and other species that are associated with well drained sandy habitats, together with more common and widespread species that occur in woodland, scrub and wetland habitats.  I agree that the bare sand cliffs on the north to eastern sides of the quarry pit, i.e. where they are south facing, are probably the most important feature and the survey records that they support nesting aggregations of several thousand individual nests of the Early Colletes.  

The permanent loss of Peregrine nesting opportunity is disappointing but ultimately unavoidable under either restoration scheme. However, apart from the peregrines, the habitat creation, soft landscaping and artificial sand martin nesting site compensates for the temporary displacement of the existing bird assemblage and will ultimately create improved habitats for nesting birds. The overall effect is expected to be positive.

With regard to bats, badgers, dormice and reptiles, reasonable avoidance measures have been proposed and mitigation has been designed to prevent harm.  The proposals are considered to be compliant.  No great crested newts were found to be present and are not considered further.

Overall, I would have liked to see more emphasis on large areas of bare sand with a benign disturbance regime to benefit scarcer pioneer communities and aculeates.  However, the proposals are compliant and would result in a positive biodiversity benefit. 

-------------------------------------------------
Don Baker MCIEEM
Team Manager, Environment & Heritage, Planning Services 
West Sussex County Council, Ground Floor, Northleigh, County Hall, Chichester PO19 1RQ
Phone: 033 022 26439
Email: don.baker@westsussex.gov.uk | Web: www.westsussex.gov.uk

